



# THE ISLAMIC STATE (ISIS)

---

## Quick Facts

Geographical Areas of Operation: Relevant data

Numerical Strength: Relevant data

Leadership: Relevant data

Religious Identification: Relevant data

Source: CIA World FactBook

## INTRODUCTION

*The “Islamic State,” or ISIS (the Islamic State of Iraq and Syria), refers to a Salafi Islamist militant faction that traces its origins back to a jihadist group led in the late 1990s by the Jordanian Abu Musab al-Zarqawi. Moving to Iraq in 2002, the group began as one of several militias challenging the U.S.-led military presence in the country, eventually contesting for leadership among the various mujahideen groups. Initially independent of al-Qaeda, Zarqawi swore allegiance to Osama bin Laden in 2004, and his group became The Al-Qaeda Organization in the Land of the Two Rivers (better known as al-Qaeda in Iraq, or AQI). Despite al-Zarqawi’s death in June 2006, the organization became the Islamic State in Iraq (ISI) in October 2006 in expectation of establishing an Islamic state in conquered territory modeled on the Salafi conception of the “pure” Islamic state that existed during the formative years of Islam’s ascendance. This vaultingly ambitious “Islamic State” project would be temporarily undermined by an increasingly successful American-led counterinsurgency campaign in Iraq from 2007 to 2010.*

*In May 2010, ISI announced the selection of Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi as its leader. Al-Baghdadi announced in a 2012 speech that the group was prioritizing the freeing of imprisoned group members and targeting police personnel. As U.S. troops departed Iraq in December 2011, the Iraqi government of Prime Minister Nouri al-Maliki assumed an increasingly sectarian character, deeply alienating the country’s Sunni Arab population. ISI then launched a series of successful raids to liberate captured members from Iraqi prisons and sent fighters to establish a presence in 2011 in Syria amid an uprising there against President Bashar al-Assad.*

*By April 2013, Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi attempted to assert his control over the ISIS-al-Qaeda joint project in Syria by announcing the creation of ISIS, making the al-Qaeda-affiliated Nusra Front part of his organization. Fissures in the jihadist ranks deepened as ISIS' leadership bid was rejected by both al-Qaeda leader Ayman al-Zawahiri and Nusra Front emir Abu Muhamad al-Julani. Yet, as jihadists increasingly joined the ranks of ISIS, the organization succeeded in taking the major Syrian city of Raqqa in August 2013 from rival groups. Continued unrest in Iraq opened the door for ISIS to take the major city of Fallujah in January 2014. A disavowal of ISIS by al-Qaeda in February 2014 barely seemed to slow the momentum of the group in Iraq's Anbar province.*

*The shockingly swift and easy June 2014 takeover of Mosul and much of Iraq's Sunni Arab north propelled ISIS to the front and center of global media attention. Buoyed by an image of invincibility and authenticity, the ISIS propaganda juggernaut issued a call for Muslims worldwide to emigrate and build the nascent state. ISIS's brutal treatment of religious minorities in northern Iraq led to the creation of a U.S.-led military coalition against it. ISIS began suffering losses, most notably when it lost control of the Mosul Dam in August 2014 and the besieged city of Amerli in September 2014. While more than 10,000 Coalition airstrikes slowed ISIS momentum in Iraq and parts of Syria, the organization demonstrated its potency by scoring major victories in Ramadi, Iraq and Tadmur, Syria in spring 2015. Meanwhile, its potent propaganda and revolutionary image of an idealized Islamic state reborn at the "End of Days" continues to attract a steady stream of new recruits and oaths of allegiance from substantial Salafi jihadist groups in Libya, West Africa, and Egypt, as well as pockets of fighters scattered throughout turbulent regions of the Muslim world.*

*By 2016, ISIS was confronting an ongoing series of important military reversals and defeats on the ground in its Syria-Iraq heartland. By October of that year, the long expected offensive against Mosul, the largest city held by ISIS, had begun and quick initial progress was replaced by a slow and deadly grind in urban areas culminating in a costly but clear victory by Iraqi Security Forces in July 2017. ISIS was clearly reverting to its pre-Caliphate insurgent model in much of Iraq. Meanwhile Syrian Kurdish-led forces were closing in on Raqqa, the ISIS capital in Syria. In retreat, facing enemies on every side and still implacable in its methods and ambitions, the Islamic State, both on the ground and in cyberspace, is ceding ground slowly and bitterly but has already revolutionized the world of Islamism.*

## HISTORY AND IDEOLOGY

A few months after the death of Abu Musab al-Zarqawi in 2006, the al-Qaeda in Iraq-led Mujahideen Shura Council (MSC) became the Islamic State of Iraq (ISI). An October 15, 2006 statement announcing the new entity compared it in size to the 7<sup>th</sup> century state of Medina under the Prophet Muhammad, and called for Muslims everywhere to support the state, which would be the precursor to a resurrected Caliphate to be based in Baghdad.<sup>1</sup> A month later, a 20-minute audio file by Abu Hamza al-Muhajir, a veteran Egyptian jihadist who had replaced al-Zarqawi as emir of al-Qaeda in Iraq, contained his pledge of allegiance to Abu Omar al-Baghdadi, the "Qurayshi and Hashemi, descendant of Hussein, Commander of the Faithful." Al-Muhajir pledged his "12,000 fighter strong Army of al-Qa'ida" to the new leader and called on other Iraqi jihadist groups to unite under Al-Baghdadi's standard.<sup>2</sup> He declared that this was the beginning of a new phase "where we put down the foundations for the project of an Islamic caliphate." While ostensibly still part of al-Qaeda, the new organization revealed a revolutionary agenda that would dramatically impact 21<sup>st</sup> century Salafi jihadism.

The announcement of the Islamic State did not emerge out of a vacuum. It was designed to mimic the most “authentic” Islamic state that existed during the time of the Prophet Mohammed and the idealized period of the Righteously Guided Caliphs (622-661 A.D.). Al-Qaeda, by contrast, focused on prioritizing the conflict against the West and especially the United States, and saw the creation of the Caliphate as an eventual goal, to be pursued when conditions improved and there was consensus among the Muslim umma (community of believers).

Al-Zarqawi himself spoke in 2004 about a near-future apocalyptic state arising out of Mesopotamia. “The spark had been lit in Iraq,” he said, “and its flames will blaze, Allah willing, until they consume the armies of the Cross at Dabiq.”<sup>3</sup> In 2005, an AQI spokesman specifically listed the “re-establishment of the Righteously-Guided Caliphate” as one of the group’s principal goals, along with jihad and “renewing pure monotheism which was sullied by the filth of polytheistic elements.”<sup>4</sup> In 2006, with increased insurgent momentum and success in Iraq, the leaders of ISI sought to make this ambitious agenda a reality.

By December 2006, the Islamic State’s new proto-caliph dismissed Osama bin Laden as the “sheikh of the Mujahideen” in his inaugural speech and offered the American military safe conduct out of Iraq provided they leave their heavy weapons behind and depart within a month. Abu Omar al-Baghdadi claimed that 70 percent of Sunni tribal sheikhs supported the new organization and that more than 13 jihadist groups had joined. He even boasted that the new state sought to establish an empire stretching from Spain to China.<sup>5</sup> Criticism from dissident jihadists toward Baghdadi’s astonishing declaration were not long in coming, with some complaining that the new entity was fighting other jihadist factions rather than infidels in order to compel their submission.<sup>6</sup>

The Islamic State pursued a dual strategy of fighting the Iraqi government and American forces on one hand, and rival insurgent factions on the other. In March and April 2007, ISI clashed with the 1920 Revolution Brigade and with Ansar al-Sunna. At the same time, suicide car bombs (VBIEDs) killed hundreds in Tel Afar, Al-Hillah and at a Baghdad market.

Abu Omar al-Baghdadi’s third speech, in March 2007, announced that Jews and Christians living among Muslims were now considered fair game and that Sunni Muslims who participate in the Iraqi political process were considered apostates who could be lawfully killed. Much of the rest of his remarks focused on rival Islamist groups who participated in a “fierce multi-faceted media attack on the nascent State of Islam.”

A fourth speech by the ISI “Commander of the Faithful” later in 2007 extolled the great accomplishment of the Islamic State:

“The people of Iraq today are one of the greatest nations on earth in maintaining tawheed (strict monotheism), for there is no polytheistic Sufism being propagated or shrines being visited or innovated festivals being celebrated, or candles being lit or a pilgrimage being made to a pagan totem, because the people of Iraq have destroyed all these shrines with their bare hands so Allah alone would be worshipped.”<sup>7</sup>

The image of what ISIS would become was visible in August 2007, when the group orchestrated its bloodiest attack to-date in Iraq: a series of truck bombs in the Yazidi towns of Kahtaniya and Jazeera which killed between 500 and 900 people and injured 1,500 more.<sup>8</sup> While the group remained active in killing and bombing, U.S. and Iraqi counter-insurgency operations, aided by the increasingly effective, U.S.-backed Sons of Iraq or "Sahwa" (Sunni tribes armed to fight al-Qaeda) was taking its toll.

Abu Omar's fifth speech threatened Iran with a two-month deadline to stop aiding Shi'a in Iraq or face war. The threat extended to any Sunni Arab country doing business with Shi'ites. His sixth speech, in September 2007, castigated Sunnis, both politicians and tribesmen, working against the Islamic State and threatened terrorism against Sweden for the publication of cartoon depicting the Prophet Muhammad as a dog:

"Every sniveling coward dares to insult us, from the worshippers of the Cross, to the worshippers of the Devil (Yazidis), even the worshippers of the cow. Our honor and blood have become the cheapest thing in all the world and when we try to arise from our slumber to regain our glory and the dignity of our past, we are stabbed in the back."<sup>9</sup>

Abu Omar's next speeches seemingly referenced a group with a powerful idea that was flailing to maintain relevance. His eighth, in December 2007, decried Arab nationalism as an invention of Arab Christians aimed at weakening Islam: "to Hell with the proponents of darkness who want the return of the Ba'athist Army." In the hopes of fanning the dying embers of jihad, his ninth speech was dedicated to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. Meanwhile, the death toll in Iraq in January 2008 had fallen to its lowest mark in almost three years.<sup>10</sup> Perhaps as a sign of desperation, the group seemed to have used two women suffering from mental illness as suicide bombers in another Baghdad market attack in February 2008.<sup>11</sup>

The Islamic State's "Minister of War," Abu Hamza al-Muhajir, resurfaced in October 2008 with a revealing 44-minute interview. Al-Muhajir explained that establishing the Islamic State had always been a dream of Iraqi jihadists, but that conditions had been ripe for the establishment of an entity that would embody and protect Iraq's (and the region's) Sunni Arab Muslims. He seemed to make clear that the decision to try and establish a "state" was only made after the death of Abu Musab al-Zarqawi. He also revealed that the military commander of the Islamic State had been a former Colonel in Saddam's army, and that the point of jihad was to secure a State in order to enforce God's law following the precedent of Muhammad in Medina.<sup>12</sup>

Abu Omar al-Baghdadi marked the second anniversary of the Islamic State in October 2008 in a defiant speech, given the increasing success of the Iraqi Security Forces (ISF) at the time. He boasted that it was better to kill one rafidah (Shi'a) than a hundred Crusaders.<sup>13</sup> The election of a new American president in November 2008 engendered still another speech directed at the President-elect and at the Christians more broadly, calling on them to purge their religion of the "corruptions" instituted by Emperor Constantine at Nicaea.

Despite increasing success by the ISF, the Islamic State continued to strike out with its deadliest operation of the year on April 23, 2009, a dual suicide bomb attack that killed around 130 in Baghdad and Diyala. A June 2009 communique followed, expressing frustration at the nationalist orientation of some Sunni jihadist groups, which had still refused to join ISI.

A month later, Abu Omar condemned Iraqi authorities and those who cooperate with them, especially the Sunni Arab Islamist Iraqi Islamist Party (IIP). He urged Sunnis to repent, join Salafi Islam “for the age of nationalism, pan-Arabism and Ba’thism is gone for good.” He warned about the threat posed by Shi’a seeking to extend a belt from Tehran to Beirut by spreading influence in Sunni-majority areas.<sup>14</sup> An August 2009 coordinated attack in Baghdad featured several car bombs and mortar shells hitting government ministries, killing over a hundred and wounding over 500 in what was described as the worst attack since the Yazidi bombings two years before.

Leveraging intelligence provided by a high-ranking ISI prisoner, U.S. and Iraqi forces succeeded in killing both ISI War Minister Abu Hamza al-Muhajir and Abu Omar al-Baghdadi on April 18, 2010. U.S. Vice President Joe Biden called it a “potentially devastating blow” to the group. A subdued statement on May 16 announced the naming of Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi as the new leader of the Islamic State of Iraq.

While the Islamic State of Iraq was announced in 2006 at a period that seemed to be especially propitious for success, Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi (real name Ibrahim Awad al-Badri al-Samarrai) took over an organization in disarray, with its top leaders killed, disunity in the ranks of Sunni Arabs, and the seeming growing success of both the Iraqi Security Forces and the Sunni Awakening Movement in Anbar Province.

Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi was a long-time radical Salafi cleric whose extended family had ties to both the Ba’ath Party and military of Saddam Hussein and to the larger constellation of Salafi networks in the region. A Salafi jihadist before the U.S. invasion of Iraq in 2003, he eventually rose to become the head of the Islamic State’s important Sharia Committee and member of its most senior councils.<sup>15</sup> He now set a course to revive the organization’s fortunes, doubling down on terrorist attacks, focusing on peeling away dissident Sunnis and expanding its territory.<sup>16</sup>

On August 25, 2010 a string of suicide bomb attacks hit Iraqi cities from Mosul to Basra during the month of Ramadan. The coordinated attacks were described by ISI as an “earth-shaking wave” carried out by “battalions of monotheists” for the sake of the “blessed prisoners.” These actions were led by the “Commander of the Faithful, Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi.” The ISI statement also included a mention of support to jihadist Al-Shabaab fighters in Somalia.<sup>17</sup> An even higher-profile attack occurred October 2010, with the massacre of Christian worshippers attending a Mass at the Syrian Catholic Cathedral in Baghdad.<sup>18</sup> The Islamic State press release that followed sought to tie the killing, which may have been a failed hostage taking, to events in Egypt involving the supposed conversion of some Coptic women to Islam.<sup>19</sup>

Al-Baghdadi's profile remained low while ISI continued to carry out terrorist attacks in 2011. One particularly notorious attack, however, targeted Iraq's best-known Sunni mosque in Baghdad during Ramadan.<sup>20</sup> With the American military departure complete in December 2011, the government of Prime Minister Nuri al-Maliki began to unravel some of the hard-won gains in forging a multi-sectarian consensus,<sup>21</sup> and terrorist actions claimed by the Islamic State began to grow. In January 2012, large scale attacks against Shi'a civilians struck during the Arbaeen rituals in three Shi'a holy sites.<sup>22</sup>

Al-Baghdadi re-appeared in an audio message on July 21, 2012 announcing an extended campaign to free all jihadist prisoners and capture territory. This effort, dubbed "Destroying the Walls," presaged a series of coordinated attacks whose lethality and sequencing showed that the group was bouncing back after the departure of U.S. forces.<sup>23</sup> The use of VBIED "waves," often aimed at Iraqi Shi'a neighborhoods, was now a standard tool in the arsenal of the Islamic State.<sup>24</sup>

The growing popular revolt against the regime of Syrian President Bashar al-Assad in 2011 led to the outbreak of increasingly savage and sectarian fighting there. The first al-Qaeda fighters, sent from the Islamic State in Iraq, arrived in Syria that year and began organizing. The new Syria-focused organization, the Nusra Front, was announced in January 2012 and was led by a veteran Syrian jihadist named Abu Muhammad al-Julani who had spent years fighting in Iraq. According to one source, al-Julani came from a middle class family in Damascus and the "Al-Julani" kunya referred not to the Golan Heights of Syria but to the Al-Julani neighborhood of Fallujah where he had distinguished himself.<sup>25</sup>

Blessed by al-Qaeda Central's leadership and ISI, al-Julani grew his organization, often working in concert with other Islamist rebel factions. By April 2013, the Islamic State sought to reassert its control over the Nusra Front, which it claimed to have funded and created, an assertion of control rejected by al-Julani and by al-Qaeda's leader Ayman al-Zawahiri. Battle-tested and ruthless, the now newly-renamed ISIS took the major Syrian city of Raqqa, not from the Assad regime but from other rebel groups, including the Nusra Front.<sup>26</sup> With Raqqa swollen with internally displaced persons (IDPs) from other parts of Syria, for the first time the Islamic State had full, uncontested control over a major population area. Jihadists, both Arab and foreign, flocked to the group, among them the famed Chechen jihadist Abu Omar al-Shishani and his hardened fighters.<sup>27</sup>

ISIS launched eight separate attacks on Iraqi prisons from July 2012 to July 2013, two of which resulted in the release of at least 600 prisoners.<sup>28</sup> The successful attack on the Abu Ghraib facility in July 2013 released, among others, the ISIS Minister of War, Abdul Rahman al-Bilawi.<sup>29</sup> The group's new military campaign, announced in July 2013 and titled "Soldiers Harvest," aimed at intimidating and wearing down Iraqi Security Forces, especially in Sunni majority areas of Iraq that ISIS sought to control. ISIS spokesman al-Adnani claimed that the operation actually began in Syria but also seemed to focus on Iraq's Ninewa and Northern Diyala areas.<sup>30</sup> Overall, the situation in Iraq steadily deteriorated, with the level of violence in 2013 reaching levels not seen in five years.

In December 2013, ISIS succeeded in entrapping and killing the leadership of the Iraqi Security Force's 7<sup>th</sup> Division in a synchronized attack involving multiple suicide bombers near Rutbah.<sup>31</sup> That same month, seemingly oblivious to the storm brewing, Iraqi Prime Minister Nouri al-Maliki cracked down on Sunni critics in Anbar province.<sup>32</sup> In January 2014, a resurgent ISIS rapidly took over the Iraqi city of Fallujah.<sup>33</sup> This major ISIS achievement, coming after its overall resurgence and success in Syria, was dismissed by President Barack Obama as "various local power struggles and disputes" by rival jihadists.<sup>34</sup> By this time, however, the number of foreign fighters in Syria, most of them part of ISIS, exceeded the number that had gone to fight in Afghanistan against the Soviets.<sup>35</sup>

While ISIS videos featured all sorts of telegenic European and exotic recruits from Chile or Cambodia, the group's leadership remained overwhelmingly Iraqi and Syrian, except for notable field commander Al-Shishani.<sup>36</sup> A core of that leadership came from the officer corps of Saddam Hussein's former army.<sup>37</sup> One other prominent exception was the firebrand ISIS cleric from Bahrain, Turki al-Bin'ali, who aggressively confronted the enemies of the Islamic State among the regional ulema (group of Muslim scholars).<sup>38</sup>

ISIS' encounter with Syria and its friction with al-Qaeda's sclerotic leadership led to a revolution in the way it produced propaganda. Previously, much of its video production was focused internally on events inside Iraq.<sup>39</sup> While the elements of soaring ambition, extreme sectarianism, and vivid violence had always been hallmarks of ISIS propaganda, this was now coupled with polished technical means and an expanding social media network. Many of the themes encapsulated in ISIS propaganda were not new, but their impact grew substantially the deeper the organization embedded itself in the Syrian conflict.<sup>40</sup> The Islamic State's media campaign first dealt at length with Syria in January 2013.<sup>41</sup> Its long running series "Windows Upon the Land of Epic Battles" ran from 2013 to 2014, documenting the organization's growth and success and its melding of the battlefields of Iraq and Syria into one.

The February 2014 disavowal of ISIS by al-Qaeda leader Ayman Zawahiri seemed to slow the organization down. A loose coalition of Islamist rebels succeeded in driving ISIS away from the Idlib and Aleppo areas shortly thereafter.<sup>42</sup> Al-Qaeda now fully realized that ISIS was nakedly challenging it for supremacy of the worldwide jihadist movement, and doing so on the highest profile of all battlefields.<sup>43</sup> ISIS' propaganda and military objectives dovetailed in "Clanging of the Swords, Part IV," a lengthy video exercise in psychological warfare preparing the ground for a military offensive in Northern Iraq by terrifying ISF recruits.<sup>44</sup>

On June 4, 2014 an ISIS operation to take Mosul was launched under the command of former Abu Ghraib detainee Abu Abdurahman al-Bilawi, who ended up being killed early in the fighting. Within a week, the city had fallen and several ISF divisions had disintegrated. Tremendous stores of U.S.-supplied weapons and materiel were captured. Determined and ruthless ISIS fighters, outnumbered 15 to one, had gained an astonishing victory.<sup>45</sup> Subsequently, the northern town of Tal Afar fell, as did much of Anbar Province, including several key border crossings. Mosul's ancient Christian community was extinguished in one fell swoop as all Christians were expelled en masse.<sup>46</sup> As many as 500,000 Iraqi citizens from a variety of religious and ethnic communities were displaced by ISIS victories. Tikrit and the

oil refinery town of Baiji also fell as ISIS forces moved south toward Baghdad but intervention by Iranian-supported militias prevented the fall of the strategically significant city of Samarra.

Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi then took the fateful step the Islamic State had repeatedly hinted at since 2006, restoring the institution of the Caliphate and declaring himself Caliph over all the Muslims. In a unique appearance for the cameras at Mosul's Nuri Mosque on June 29, 2014, "Caliph Ibrahim" called for Muslims to join the new Caliphate.

An official ISIS document, released in Arabic and English, announced that "it is incumbent upon all Muslims to pledge allegiance to the Khalīfah Ibrāhīm and support him (may Allah preserve him). The legality of all emirates, groups, states, and organizations, becomes null by the expansion of the Khilāfah's authority and arrival of its troops to their areas."<sup>47</sup>

A key element of both its actions on the ground and its propaganda continued to be ISIS' bitter hatred and violence towards Shi'a Muslims. This took the form of concrete action as well. In its single worst massacre up to that point, the group killed as many as 1,100 unarmed Shi'a Iraq Air Force cadets at Camp Speicher in Tikrit in June 2014.<sup>48</sup>

The ISIS media package was now complete. A call to emigrate to, defend, and build an Islamist utopian state, strongly associated with apocalyptic discourse, was coupled with an emotional appeal to righteous violence and an austere, rigid and fierce identity attractive to modern youth looking for purpose in life.<sup>49</sup> ISIS' use of social media even included professionally-produced anasheed, or a capella songs by male voices permitted by the traditionally-intolerant Salafi Islam.<sup>50</sup>

As resistance to the ISIS offensive in central Iraq stiffened in August 2014, ISIS succeeded in massacring hundreds of Sunni tribal fighters who fell into its hands in Anbar province,<sup>51</sup> and then turned its attention to northern Iraq, largely populated by Iraq's Kurdish minority. ISIS advances against Kurdish Peshmerga (militia) and evidence of genocide practiced against the Yazidi religious minority in the Sinjar region eventually drew the United States into the conflict with a campaign of air strikes carried out as part of a new strategy to "degrade and ultimately destroy" the Islamic State.<sup>52</sup>

As ISIS military advances in Iraq slowed and were even reversed in some cases (the strategic Mosul Dam was re-taken from ISIS, the threat to the Iraqi Kurdish capital of Irbil was eliminated, and the besieged Shia town of Amerli was relieved), the group turned its attention, and its new military equipment, toward Syria. An August 2014 uprising by the Sunni Arab Shaitat tribe in Deir ez Zour was brutally suppressed, with ISIS killing nearly one thousand men in a graphic warning to Arab tribes in the region.<sup>53</sup>

In September 2014, an ISIS offensive to take the Syrian town of Kobani, controlled by the Kurdish People's Protection Units (YPG), on the Turkish border dragged on for months and eventually led to an ISIS defeat in January 2015. The fighting and multiple airstrikes aimed at helping Kurdish fighters, however, reduced most of the city to rubble. While checked in its advance on Baghdad, ISIS succeeded in massacring hundreds of captured Sunni Tribal fighters in Anbar province in late 2014.<sup>54</sup>

Meanwhile, ISIS responded to new U.S. and Coalition operations by orchestrating a series of high-profile beheadings of Western and Japanese hostages, including journalists and aid workers, over the next few months. Beginning with the beheading of American journalist James Foley in August 2014 and ending with the killing of two Japanese hostages in January 2015, seven individuals were killed in polished video productions aimed at projecting an impression of power and vengeance.

The group's encounter with Christian populations led it to revive the practice of the jizya tax on non-Muslims as part of a plan intended to humiliate "protected" religious groups.<sup>55</sup> As it slavishly sought to imitate aspects of the period of formative Islam, it also boasted about the revival of sex slavery, principally of Yazidi girls and women, adding that "we will conquer your Rome, break your crosses, and enslave your women."<sup>56</sup>

The image of ISIS as a jihadist colossus "here to stay and spreading" was powerful in continuing to attract foreign fighters and the allegiance of jihadist groups scattered throughout the Muslim world. A 2014 UN report claimed that more than 15,000 foreigners from more than 80 countries had joined ISIS "on an unprecedented scale."<sup>57</sup> On September 24, 2014, an Algerian jihadist group that had pledged loyalty to ISIS beheaded a French hostage.<sup>58</sup> ISIS-affiliated groups claimed actions in its name in Lebanon, Gaza and Libya.

While oil production and smuggling into Turkey and Syria proved to be major sources of financing for the group, other, less well-known, streams of revenue existed as well. These included kidnapping and looting, including the sale of pilfered antiquities and personal property, combined with new tax revenue schemes in the burgeoning ISIS empire.<sup>59</sup> Given ISIS's relative recent decline in late 2016 and early 2017, these revenue sources have become less fruitful than they have been in the past.

The principal message of ISIS to Muslims elsewhere continued to be that they should immigrate as soon as possible to the Islamic State, as long as borders remained open. Failing that, foreigners should pledge allegiance (give bayat) to the ISIS Caliph and carry out lone wolf attacks.<sup>60</sup> A spate of such attacks was indeed carried out in Western Europe, Canada, the United States and Australia throughout 2014, receiving high-level publicity.<sup>61</sup>

By early 2015, the physical borders of the Islamic State seemed to have stabilized, stretching from the outskirts of Aleppo in Syria down to central Iraq. The group controlled two large cities, Raqqa and Mosul, and many smaller towns. Several million people, mostly Sunni Arab Muslims, lived under their black banner and the nascent State worked aggressively to promote an image of success. It also sought to prove its capacity to build a functioning state that could implement Islamic law literally, whether through public punishments or acts of charity and governance.

Thousands of Coalition airstrikes had exacted a toll on ISIS in Iraq and Syria, making defeat possible where there were counterforce units on the ground, such as Kurdish Peshmerga or Iraqi Security Forces and militias. Yet foreign fighters continued to flock to ISIS-controlled Syria in a steady if not overwhelming stream.

While much of its propaganda focused on building rather than destroying, ISIS sought to continue to manipulate the news cycle by producing unusual or visually arresting “morality plays” that would attract attention, even if negative, by documenting acts such as the killing of gay people by throwing them off of buildings or the burning alive of a Jordanian Air Force pilot.<sup>62</sup>

The continuing potency of ISIS in its heartland of Syria and Iraq was graphically underscored in May 2015, when the group succeeded in seizing the historic Syrian town of Palmyra, where it wantonly vandalized much of Palmyra’s famed antiquities.<sup>63</sup> Shockingly, given Coalition airpower and ISF attention, ISIS also managed to seize the capital of Anbar province in Ramadi.<sup>64</sup> The military victories disrupted a budding narrative that the group was at least contained, if not in decline.

Despite those victories, ISIS was unable to prevent advances by Kurdish forces in Northern Syria, which succeeded in taking the key gateway city of Tel Abyad in June 2015, thereby making it somewhat more difficult for recruits to reach ISIS in Syria.<sup>65</sup> Kurdish fighters backed by coalition aircraft also tightened their hold on the region of Kobani and the city of Al-Hasakah. In response, ISIS sought to expand south and west towards Syria’s largest cities and rampaged through Eastern Homs province.<sup>66</sup>

The online appeal of ISIS continued despite the enhanced efforts of Western governments and social media companies to blunt it. One prominent U.S. media account related in detail how ISIS supporters in Europe and the Middle East were able to “turn” a young American woman living in isolated, rural Washington State through the use of social media.<sup>67</sup> And a detailed study of the organization’s media activities in April 2015 found ISIS releasing 123 different media items in Arabic in a given week, portraying the group as “winners, competent and pious.”<sup>68</sup> An aggressive media campaign in June 2015 pushed the creation of the new ISIS gold dinar as a blow to Western capitalism and the U.S. economy.<sup>69</sup>

ISIS efforts in 2015 to expand its scope in the Arabian Peninsula and Gulf were underscored by suicide bomb attacks on Shi’a mosques in Saudi Arabia and Kuwait. The organization called for Shi’a to be killed anywhere possible in Saudi Arabia.<sup>70</sup> Saudi authorities arrested hundreds of ISIS supporters inside the Kingdom, supposedly disrupting other terrorist plots.<sup>71</sup>

The high-profile crisis created by a flood of refugees desperately seeking to enter Europe, most of them Muslims and many of them from Syria, provoked a flurry of ISIS messaging against the phenomenon in September 2015. Portraying it as a betrayal of Islam, ISIS spokesmen and fighters vehemently called on Muslims to turn immediately to the “Land of the Caliphate” rather than to the “House of Unbelief,” where they run the risk of being humiliated or converted to Christianity.<sup>72</sup> Similar campaigns from ISIS tried to take advantage of events in areas outside its rule with varying degrees of success. A series of videos supporting Palestinian knife attacks against Israelis seemed to have had no discernable impact but a similar string of polished video material from various ISIS states encouraging the Somali Al-Shabaab to switch allegiance from Al-Zawahiri to Al-Baghdadi did presage a change in loyalty in at least one Al-Shabaab faction in October 2015.<sup>73</sup>

## GLOBAL REACH

ISIS' own ranks were augmented by an informal network of online Salafis, operating in Western languages and in Arabic, which had already been growing. ISIS' embrace of social media platform Twitter in 2013, to a degree al-Qaeda had never entertained, enabled the organization to reach larger populations faster.<sup>74</sup> The number of pro-ISIS Twitter accounts almost doubled from 2012 to 2013, and then more than doubled again in 2014.<sup>75</sup> As ISIS expanded into Syria, it presented more material in various languages, including English, German, French, Russian, Azeri, Kurdish, and Chechen. The group's Al-Hayat Media Center (HMC), dedicated to producing propaganda in languages other than Arabic, eventually even produced material in the Uighur dialect of China.<sup>76</sup>

ISIS' battlefield successes turbocharged its media appeal, leveraging a wave of enthusiasm among Salafi-jihadists worldwide despite the condemnation from most mainstream Sunni Muslim clerics, as well as by supporters of al-Qaeda.<sup>77</sup> Influential Islamist cleric Abu Muhammad al-Maqdisi, conservative Sunni leader Yusuf al-Qaradawi, and even the pro-Caliphate movement Hizb ut-Tahrir all criticized the establishment of the ISIS Caliphate.<sup>78</sup> The organization, however, was undaunted. A new online English-language magazine, Dabiq, recalling the apocalyptic battlefield of Islam's past, appeared.<sup>79</sup> Its first issue trumpeted the return of the Caliphate. The publication promised to focus on the key ISIS themes of tawhid (monotheism), manhaj (truth-seeking), hijrah (migration), jihad (holy war) and jama'ah (community).<sup>80</sup>

The seeming success of the ISIS caliphate has reverberated worldwide throughout the ranks of jihadist movements, with many pledging allegiance to the organization. The network's supposed 33 provinces stretched at its height in 2015 from Africa to Pakistan, although more than half are within the confines of historic Iraq and Syria and some existed only on paper. In December 2014, Ansar Beit al-Maqdis, operating out of Egypt's Sinai Peninsula and increasingly challenging the Egyptian military, pledged its loyalty.<sup>81</sup> In March 2015, Boko Haram, in the midst of a major insurgency against Nigeria and neighboring countries stretching back more than a decade, formally announced that it was now the caliphate's West Africa Province.<sup>82</sup>

ISIS supporters in chaotic Libya had real success on the ground in 2015. After eventually being driven by rival jihadists from Derna, the group was able to take over the region of Sirte including Muammar al-Qaddafi's home town of the same name, where it sought to both govern and expand by building on the framework established by previous groups like Ansar al-Shariah.<sup>83</sup> ISIS in Libya supported two major terrorist attacks in neighboring Tunisia, at the Bardo Museum in March 2015 and at seaside resorts in Sousse in June 2015. Both attacks sought to kill foreigners and deliver major blows against Tunisia's economy.

The ISIS Libya branch was involved in two more media massacres, a February 2015 video showing the killing of 21 Coptic Christian workers, ostensibly in retaliation for alleged Coptic mistreatment of Coptic women who had supposedly converted to Islam (the same excuse used in the October 2010 attack on the Syrian Catholic Church in Baghdad) and the April 2015 killing of 30 Ethiopian Christians.<sup>84</sup>

ISIS also scored an important advance in the Russian Caucasus with the announcement of the Kavkaz Wilaya (Caucasus province) of the Islamic State in June 2015. A non-Chechen, Rustam Aselderov, an ethnic Dargin from Daghestan, assumed leadership of an entity aimed at fighting the Russian government and its local allies and also in rivalry against a rump pro-Al-Qaeda Caucasus Emirate.<sup>85</sup> This reality mirrors the situation in Syria, with rival factions of fighters from the Caucasus, mostly Chechens, pledging loyalty to bitterly opposed rivals in both ISIS and the Nusrah Front and serving as one more pretext for Russian military intervention in Syria as of September 2015.<sup>86</sup>

As pressure increased in its Syria-Iraq heartland in 2015-2016, the Islamic State sought to respond by highlighting the work of potential franchises and outlets in South and Southeast Asia. ISIS focused on the work of local jihadists in Bangladesh moving towards its orbit who launched a wide-ranging campaign against religious minorities, secularists, and Muslims seen as insufficiently pious or Sunni.<sup>87</sup> Considerable efforts were also extended to prepare for a newly branded ISIS Wilaya in the Southern Philippines, again by absorbing and reorganizing existing jihadist fighters under the ISIS banner.<sup>88</sup> ISIS global organizing was accompanied by an ongoing high profile, high volume media campaign across multiple platforms, geographic areas and languages.<sup>89</sup>

## RECENT ACTIVITY

By late 2015, several obvious trends began to emerge that would reshape the development of ISIS as a movement. Military pressure on the ground from various actors began to shrink ISIS rule in its heartland in Syria and Iraq. The Syrian Arab Army, reinforced by massive Russian support and that of Iranian-supported units (including Hezbollah), succeeded in relieving the long-besieged airbase at Kweiris, east of Aleppo, in November.<sup>90</sup> This was followed by an offensive in early 2016 that recaptured most territory lost by Assad forces in eastern Homs to ISIS in the summer of 2015, including Palmyra and Al-Qaryatayn.<sup>91</sup>

Mostly Kurdish forces under the U.S.-supported Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF), which also included some Arab, Turkmen and Syriac Christian militia fighters, pressed their advantage against ISIS in northern Syria. After advances in Al-Hasakah, U.S. airdrops of weapons helped in the taking of Al-Hawl (November 2015), the strategic Tishrin Dam on the Euphrates (December 2015), and Al-Shahhadah (February 2016). By August 2016, an SDF offensive had captured the key town of Manbij (which once had so many foreign fighters that it was dubbed "Little London"<sup>92</sup>) and threatening the last remaining open supply corridor for ISIS to the Turkish border. Continued military pressure and economic losses also led ISIS to halve its soldiers' salaries and take other emergency financial actions in 2016.<sup>93</sup>

In Iraq, the Iraqi Security Forces, including a large and controversial Popular Mobilization Unit (PMU) militia element, slowly expanded operations to retake Anbar Province from ISIS.<sup>94</sup> By December 2015, the heavily damaged provincial capital of Ramadi was back in government hands. The ISF took the towns of Hit (April 2016), Al-Rutbah on the Amman-Baghdad highway (May 2016) and, finally, the highly symbolic city of Al-Fallujah (June 2016), which had been held by ISIS for more than two years. The ISF then shifted to areas south of Mosul, eventually taking the Qayyarah airbase in July 2016 after a months-long offensive. Also

lost in July was the Islamic State's most famous foreign commander, Abu Omar al-Shishani, who was killed in an airstrike. ISIS spokesman and the key head of external operations, Abu Muhammad al-Adnani, was killed the next month.

Sirte, Libya has long been bruited as a potential backup caliphate site, should ISIS lose control of Raqqa and Mosul. Anti-ISIS forces launched an offensive against Sirte in April 2016. The campaign was a slow and bloody one, but anti-ISIS forces retook Sirte in December 2016. As of early 2017, the country still remains a theater of jihadist activity.<sup>95</sup>

But if military progress has been slow but steady on the ground against the "physical" caliphate, ISIS as an idea and a way of violence still seemed powerful and resilient. An ongoing, in depth study of ISIS supporters in the United States launched by George Washington University in December 2015 documented relatively small but still unprecedented levels of ISIS mobilization among Americans.<sup>96</sup> This research was underscored in the popular mind by high profile ISIS inspired terrorist attacks in San Bernardino (December 2015) and Orlando (June 2016). In both cases, following an ISIS template, the perpetrators pledged loyalty to ISIS "Caliph" Al-Baghdadi during the actual attack. The Orlando shooting was the deadliest terrorist attack on U.S. soil since September 11, 2001.<sup>97</sup>

While the online "virtual" caliphate is more contested than ever before (by social media companies, civil society, and government), and the scope of some ISIS amplifiers has been scaled back as a result, the group's propagandists still have the ability to surge in the media space at will and get their message out. The group has even weathered some ideological challenges from within which see it as insufficiently pure and rigorous in its pursuit of infidelity.<sup>98</sup> As pressure has increased on platforms such as Facebook, YouTube and Twitter, the Islamic State and its defenders have found effective alternative online safe havens such as Telegram, Justpaste.it and Internet Archive. And despite real progress in this field by anti-ISIS forces, the virtual ISIS footprint is still relatively massive if much reduced from its heyday in 2014.<sup>99</sup>

Moreover, if ISIS military victories have become increasingly scarce, a spate of spectacular terrorist operations have to date maintained the perception that the Islamic State is still both viable and lethal. In the Middle East, the toll has been stunning. From the downing of a Russian Metrojet flight over Sinai in October 2015 to repeated attacks in Istanbul and Ankara in 2016 to constant, multiple suicide bombings in Syria and Iraq against government forces, other rebel groups, and religious and ethnic minorities, the Islamic State has ably used these operations as the caliphate's own version of heavy artillery, airstrikes, and high profile media events.<sup>100</sup>

Attacks beyond the Middle East have garnered the group even more attention, mostly distracting from bad news of military reverses in Syria and Iraq. It is now clear that the Islamic State did use the massive refugee flows from Syria to smuggle in operatives into Western Europe.<sup>101</sup> But while the planning and structure of attacks in Paris (November 2015) and Brussels (March 2016) may differ greatly from seemingly more individual, inspired efforts in Orlando or Nice, France (July 2016), the extensive media attention and the spike in fear and anger are the same.<sup>102</sup>

Particularly noteworthy was the month of carnage that was Ramadan (roughly early June to early July) 2016. Al-Adnani's call for Ramadan attacks in a May 22nd audio file was resoundingly answered.<sup>103</sup> By the end of the month, after successful high profile attacks in Orlando; Magnanville, France (where an ISIS killer livestreamed his murders); Istanbul; Dhaka, India; Baghdad, and Medina and a score of thwarted attacks elsewhere, ISIS officially claimed to have killed or injured more than 5,200 people during Ramadan (almost 2,000 of them Shi'a Muslims).<sup>104</sup> Ramadan 2017 was less bloody but with a similar series of high profile attacks including at a Manchester pop concert, another attack in London, another in the heart of Teheran, a bloody offensive in the Southern Philippines, and a spectrum of lesser attacks and failed plots worldwide.<sup>105</sup>

The long-awaited offensive against Mosul, the largest city held by the Islamic State, was launched on October 17, 2016 and was able to quickly regain the Nineveh Plain area and enter the Eastern suburbs of the city.<sup>106</sup> By the end of 2016, the two-month offensive by Iraqi Security Forces had brought them deep into Eastern Mosul but they encountered fierce resistance, including repeated ambushes and waves of suicide bombers.<sup>107</sup> Final victory in the city against ISIS by July 2017 came at a tremendous material and human cost, not least to that of key Iraqi Security Forces units.<sup>108</sup> Both in Mosul and in Northern Syria, where Kurdish-led Syrian Democratic Forces had sealed off the city of Raqqa and were slowly advancing, ISIS was clearly losing. However, it was losing slowly and continued to fight savagely and with tremendous persistence. ISIS tactics in Iraq, especially in the reconquered Sunni territories it had lost, resembled its pre-Caliphate insurgent model circa 2012, focusing on hit and run operations, IEDs and ambushes. And it continues to prepare a fallback "third capital" in its largely intact Wilaya al-Furat on the Syrian-Iraqi border.<sup>109</sup>

But if ISIS in the Middle East was reverting to a successful past model that ensured its military survival at a reduced tempo, worldwide it still had a considerable impact through past propaganda and an enduring brand. The same day that Mosul's fall was announced, the FBI arrested a U.S. Army soldier in Hawaii for pro-ISIS activities.<sup>110</sup> An extensive June 2017 report focusing on Europe and the United States over the past three years documented an "unprecedented wave of terrorist attacks perpetrated by individuals motivated by jihadist ideology."<sup>111</sup> And while ISIS military victories and the declaration of the Caliphate were key parts of this wave, the reversals of the Islamic State in the region have seemingly still not fully blunted this global appeal.<sup>112</sup>

Today, the collapsing Islamic State "core state" is indeed under seemingly irreversible military pressure, with its historic leadership increasingly targeted and successfully eliminated. But a wounded ISIS remains for now a deadly, high profile reality—one capable of counterattacking ferociously and repeatedly lashing out at its many enemies, near and far, and of boasting about it. And the building blocks of Middle East sectarianism and catastrophic governance which led to its startling rise and strange attraction are still largely intact.

## Endnotes

1. "Islamic State Announcement Subtitles Eng 15/10/2006," YouTube.com, last modified August 30, 2015, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=s1DsXuDHlk0>.
2. Nadia Abou el-Magd, "al-Qaida in Iraq Claims 12,000 Fighters," Washington Post, November 10, 2006, [http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/11/10/AR2006111001624\\_pf.html](http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/11/10/AR2006111001624_pf.html).
3. Trans. by Middle East Media Research Institute, "Al-Zarqawi's Message to the Fighters of Jihad in Iraq on September 11, 2004," Jihad and Terrorism Studies Project, September 15, 2004, <http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/1219.htm>.
4. 4 Nimrod Raphaeli, "'The Sheikh of the Slaughterers': Abu Mus'ab Al-Zarqawi and the Al-Qaeda Connection," Middle East Media Research Institute, July 1, 2005, <http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/1406.htm>.
5. Nibras Kazimi, "Just a Thought... (updated)," Talisman Gate (blog), December 30, 2006, [http://www.talismangate.blogspot.com/2006\\_12\\_01\\_archive.html](http://www.talismangate.blogspot.com/2006_12_01_archive.html).
6. Ibid.
7. Nibras Kazimi, "Abu Omar al-Baghdadi's Fourth Speech: the 'State of the Union' is iffy," Talisman Gate (blog), April 17, 2007, <http://www.talismangate.blogspot.com/2007/04/abu-omar-al-baghdadis-fourth-speech.html>.
8. Michael Howard, "'They won't stop until we are all wiped out.' Among the Yezidi, a people in mourning," Guardian (London), August 17, 2007, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2007/aug/18/iraq.topstories3>.
9. Nibras Kazimi, "Asia Cup Replaces Koran in Resolving Tribal Disputes," Talisman Gate (blog), September 28, 2007, [http://talismangate.blogspot.com/2007\\_09\\_01\\_archive.html](http://talismangate.blogspot.com/2007_09_01_archive.html).
10. "Rocket blast kills 3 U.S. soldiers in Iraq," Associated Press, March 12, 2008, [http://www.nbcnews.com/id/23591348/ns/world\\_news-mideast\\_n\\_africa/t/rocket-blasts-kills-us-soldiers-iraq/#.Vf8a2lVhBc](http://www.nbcnews.com/id/23591348/ns/world_news-mideast_n_africa/t/rocket-blasts-kills-us-soldiers-iraq/#.Vf8a2lVhBc).
11. Richard A. Oppel Jr., "Files for Suicide Bombers Show No Down Syndrome," New York Times, February 21, 2008, [http://www.nytimes.com/2008/02/21/world/middleeast/21iraq.html?\\_r=0](http://www.nytimes.com/2008/02/21/world/middleeast/21iraq.html?_r=0).
12. Nibras Kazimi, "Abu Hamza al-Mujahir's Interview: Very Revealing," Talisman Gate (blog), October 27, 2008, <http://talismangate.blogspot.com/2008/10/abu-hamza-al-muhajirs-interview-very.html>.
13. Pascal Combelles Siegel, "Islamic State of Iraq Commemorates its Two-Year Anniversary," Combating Terrorism Center Sentinel, October 15, 2008, <https://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/islamic-state-of->

- [iraq-commemorates-its-two-year-anniversary.](#)
14. Speech of Abu Omar al-Baghdadi (in Arabic), trans. by Alberto Fernandez, July 8, 2009, <https://archive.org/details/293aoao>.
  15. William McCants, The Believer: How an Introvert with a Passion for Religion and Soccer Became Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi, Leader of the Islamic State (The Brookings Institution, September 1, 2015), <http://www.brookings.edu/research/essays/2015/thebeliever>.
  16. McCants, The Believer.
  17. Aaron Y. Zelin, "The Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan Spokesman's Remarks about Petraeus' New Propaganda Machine," Jihadology, August 29, 2010, <http://jihadology.net/2010/08/page/2/>.
  18. 18ALWUHELI, "يلاو قبح صب قاجنل ا قديس قسي نك قميرج قلال د فشك," YouTube.com, January 1, 2011, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pfKVQwSKh0E>.
  19. Bill Roggio, "Al Qaeda in Iraq claims massacre at Christian church in Baghdad," Long War Journal, November 1, 2010, [http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2010/11/al\\_qaeda\\_in\\_iraq\\_cla.php](http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2010/11/al_qaeda_in_iraq_cla.php).
  20. "Baghdad suicide bomber kills 29 in attack on Sunni mosque," Associated Press, August 28, 2011, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/aug/29/baghdad-suicide-bomber-kills-29>.
  21. Dahr Jamail, "Rivals say Maliki leading Iraq into 'civil war'," Al Jazeera (Doha), December 28, 2011, <http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2011/12/2011122881820637664.html>.
  22. Martin Chulov, "Iraq's Shias targeted in deadly bomb blasts," Guardian (London), January 5, 2012, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/jan/05/iraq-shias-targeted-bomb-blasts>.
  23. Sam Wyer, "The Islamic State of Iraq and the 'Destroying the Walls' Campaign," Security Update, September 21, 2012, [http://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/ISWSecurityUpdate\\_Islamic-State-Iraq.pdf](http://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/ISWSecurityUpdate_Islamic-State-Iraq.pdf).
  24. Joel Wing, "The Rebirth of Al Qaeda in Iraq, An Interview with Jessica Lewis of the Institute for the Study of War," Musings on Iraq (blog), November 25, 2013, <http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2013/11/the-rebirth-of-al-qaeda-in-iraq.html>.
  25. Comments to the author from a journalist at a pan-Arab media outlet to Alberto Fernandez, June 2015.
  26. Sarah Birke, "How al-Qaeda Changed the Syrian War," New York Review of Books, December 27, 2013, <http://www.nybooks.com/blogs/nyblog/2013/dec/27/how-al-qaeda-changed-syrian-war/>.
  27. "Omar al-Shishani," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., <http://www.counterextremism.com/extremists/omar-al-shishani>.
  28. Wing, "The Rebirth of Al Qaeda."
  29. Mushreq Abbas, "Al-Qaeda Militants Raid Iraq's Abu Ghraib, Taji Prisons," Al-Monitor, July 26, 2013, <http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/07/iraq-al-qaeda-prison-raid-abu-ghraib.html#>.

30. Jessica D. Lewis, "AQI's 'Soldiers' Harvest' Campaign," Backgrounder, October 9, 2013, [http://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Backgrounder\\_SoldiersHarvest.pdf](http://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Backgrounder_SoldiersHarvest.pdf).
31. Bill Roggio, "Al Qaeda suicide team kills Iraqi general, 17 officers," Long War Journal, December 21, 2013, [http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2013/12/al\\_qaeda\\_suicide\\_tea.php](http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2013/12/al_qaeda_suicide_tea.php).
32. Joel Wing, "Inside the Surge: An Interview With Prof. Peter Mansour, former Executive Officer to Gen. Petraeus," Musings on Iraq (blog), December 31, 2013, <http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/search?updated-min=2013-01-01T00:00:00-08:00&updated-max=2014-01-01T00:00:00-08:00&max-results=50>.
33. Liz Sly, "Al-Qaeda force captures Fallujah amid rise of violence in Iraq," Washington Post, January 3, 2014, [https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/al-qaeda-force-captures-fallujah-amid-rise-in-violence-in-iraq/2014/01/03/8abaeb2a-74aa-11e3-8def-a33011492df2\\_story.html](https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/al-qaeda-force-captures-fallujah-amid-rise-in-violence-in-iraq/2014/01/03/8abaeb2a-74aa-11e3-8def-a33011492df2_story.html).
34. David Remnick, "Going the Distance," New Yorker, January 27, 2014, <http://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2014/01/27/going-the-distance-david-remnick>.
35. Peter R. Neumann, "Foreign fighter total in Syria/Iraq now exceeds 20,000; surpasses Afghanistan conflict in the 1980s," International Center for the Study of Radicalisation, January 26, 2015, <http://icsr.info/2015/01/foreign-fighter-total-syriairaq-now-exceeds-20000-surpasses-afghanistan-conflict-1980s/>.
36. Alberto M. Fernandez, "Abu Talha Al-Almani – ISIS's Celebrity Cheerleader," MEMRI Daily Brief No. 52, August 13, 2015, <http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/0/8704.htm>.
37. Hamza Hendawi and Qassim Abdul-Zahra, "ISIS Top Brass is Iraqi Army's Former Best and Brightest," Ha'aretz (Tel Aviv), August 8, 2015, <http://www.haaretz.com/news/features/1.670177>.
38. Cole Bunzel, "The Caliphate's Scholar-in-Arms," Jihadica, July 9, 2014, <http://www.jihadica.com/the-caliphate%E2%80%99s-scholar-in-arms/>.
39. Aaron Y. Zelin, "al-Furqān Media presents a new video message from the Islamic State of Iraq: 'Clanging of the Swords, Part 1'," Jihadology, June 30, 2012, <http://jihadology.net/2012/06/30/al-furqan-media-presents-a-new-video-message-from-the-islamic-state-of-iraq-clanging-of-the-swords-part-1/>.
40. Emerson Brooking, "The ISIS Propaganda Machine is Horrifying and Effective. How Does It Work?" Defense in Depth, August 21, 2014, <http://www.etbrooking.com/portfolio-items/isis-propaganda-machine-horrifying-effective-work/>.
41. Abu Mohammed Al-Adnani, "Seven Facts," Fursan Al-Balagh Media, trans. by Aaron Zelin, January 2013, <https://azelin.files.wordpress.com/2013/01/shaykh-abc5ab-mue1b8a5ammad-al-adnc481nc4ab-22the-seven-facts22-en1.pdf>.

42. Liz Sly, "Renegade al-Qaida faction withdraws from Syrian border town of Azaz," Guardian (London), March 4, 2014, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/mar/04/isis-al-qaida-rebels-syria-azaz>.
43. "Al-Qaeda-ISIS Split: Tactics Over Strategy," TSG IntelBrief, February 6, 2014, <http://soufangroup.com/tsg-intelbrief-al-qaeda-isis-split-tactics-over-strategy/>.
44. Patrick Kingsley, "Who is behind ISIS's terrifying online propaganda operation?" Guardian (London), June 23, 2014, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jun/23/who-behind-isis-propaganda-operation-iraq>.
45. "Terror's new headquarters," The Economist, June 14, 2014, <http://www.economist.com/news/leaders/21604160-iraqs-second-city-has-fallen-group-wants-create-state-which-wage-jihad>.
46. Jonathan Krohn, "Has Last Christian Left Iraqi City of Mosul After 2,000 Years?" NBC News, July 27, 2014, <http://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/iraq-turmoil/has-last-christian-left-iraqi-city-mosul-after-2-000-n164856>.
47. "This is the Promise of Allah," Al Jazeera (Doha), n.d., [https://ia902505.us.archive.org/28/items/poa\\_25984/EN.pdf](https://ia902505.us.archive.org/28/items/poa_25984/EN.pdf).
48. "Iraq: 1095 Soldiers are still Missing Since the 'Speicher Massacre' at the Hands of DAESH," CNN.com, September 18, 2014, <http://arabic.cnn.com/middleeast/2014/09/18/iraq-isis-camp-speicher>.
49. Charlie Winter, "The Virtual 'Caliphate': Understanding Islamic State's Propaganda Strategy," Quilliam Foundation, July 2015, <http://www.quilliaminternational.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/FINAL-documenting-the-virtual-caliphate.pdf>.
50. Alex Marshall, "How ISIS got its anthem," Guardian (London), November 9, 2014, <http://www.theguardian.com/music/2014/nov/09/nasheed-how-isis-got-its-anthem>.
51. Martin Chulov, "ISIS kills hundreds of Iraqi Sunnis from Albu Nimr tribe in Anbar province," The Guardian, October 30, 2014, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/oct/30/mass-graves-hundreds-iraqi-sunnis-killed-isis-albu-nimr>.
52. Mark Landler, "Obama, in Speech on ISIS, Promises Sustained Effort to Route Militants," New York Times, September 10, 2014, [http://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/11/world/middleeast/obama-speech-isis.html?\\_r=0](http://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/11/world/middleeast/obama-speech-isis.html?_r=0).
53. Alberto M. Fernandez, "Massacre and Media: ISIS and the Case of the Sunni Arab Shaitat Tribe," Inquiry & Analysis Series No. 1170, June 23, 2015, <http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/8622.htm>.
54. Orla Guerin, "Iraq: Sunni tribe 'left for slaughter' by Islamic State," BBC, November 10, 2014, <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-29984668>.
55. Alberto M. Fernandez, "ISIS's View of Christians Echoes that of Official Saudi Fatwas," MEMRI Daily Brief No. 46, June 1, 2015, <http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/8592.htm>.
56. Allen McDuffee, "ISIS is Now Bragging About Enslaving Women and Children," The Atlantic, October 13, 2014, <http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2014/10/isis-confirms-and-justifies-enslaving-yazidis-in-new-magazine-article/381394/>.
57. Spencer Ackerman, "Foreign jihadists flocking to Iraq and Syria on

- 'unprecedented scale' – UN," Guardian (London), October 30, 2014, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/oct/30/foreign-jihadist-iraq-syria-unprecedented-un-isis>.
58. "Islamic State Algerian Group Beheads French Hostage Hervé Gourdel," LeakSource, September 24, 2014, <http://leaksource.info/2014/09/24/graphic-video-islamic-state-algerian-group-beheads-french-hostage-herve-gourdel/>.
59. Janine di Giovanni et al., "How Does ISIS Fund its Reign of Terror?" Newsweek, November 6, 2014, <http://www.newsweek.com/2014/11/14/how-does-isis-fund-its-reign-terror-282607.html>.
60. Jessica Lewis McFate and Harleen Gambhir, ISIS's Global Messaging: Strategy Fact Sheet, December 2014, <http://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/GLOBAL%20ROLLUP%20Update.pdf>.
61. McFate and Gambhir, Strategy Fact Sheet.
62. Rod Nordland and Anne Barnard, "Militants' Killing of Jordanian Pilot Unites the Arab World in Anger," New York Times, February 4, 2015, <http://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/05/world/middleeast/arab-world-unites-in-anger-after-burning-of-jordanian-pilot.html>.
63. Stuart Manning, "Why ISIS wants to erase Palmyra's history," CNN.com, September 1, 2015, <http://www.cnn.com/2015/08/26/opinions/manning-palmyra-isis/>.
64. Anne Barnard and Hwaida Saad, "Frantic Message as Palmyra, Syria, Fell: 'We're Finished,'" New York Times, May 21, 2015, [http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/22/world/middleeast/syria-palmyra-ruins-isis.html?\\_r=0](http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/22/world/middleeast/syria-palmyra-ruins-isis.html?_r=0).
65. Elliot Ackerman, "The Story of the Story at Tal Abyad," New Yorker, June 20, 2015, <http://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/the-story-of-the-story-at-tal-abyad>.
66. "ISIS seize key Syrian town in Homs," Al Arabiya (Riyadh), August 6, 2015, <http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2015/08/06/ISIS-seizes-key-Syrian-town-in-Homs-.html>.
67. Rukmini Callimachi, "ISIS and the Lonely Young American," New York Times, June 27, 2015, <http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/28/world/americas/isis-online-recruiting-american.html>.
68. Aaron Y. Zelin, "Picture or it Didn't Happen: A Snapshot of the Islamic State's Official Media Output," Perspectives on Terrorism 9, no. 4, August 2015, <http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/view/445/876>.
69. Colin Freeman, "Islamic State mints its own 'Islamic Dinar' coins," Telegraph (London), June 23, 2015, <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/islamic-state/11694838/Islamic-State-mints-its-own-Islamic-Dinar-coins.html>.
70. AlAlam, "ISIS in Saudi Calls for Killing Shiites," LiveLeak, May 30, 2015, [http://www.liveleak.com/view?i=5d6\\_1433006966](http://www.liveleak.com/view?i=5d6_1433006966).
71. "Saudi arrests 431 ISIS-linked suspects," Al Arabiya (Riyadh), July 18, 2015, [---

The Islamic State 19](http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-</a></p></div><div data-bbox=)

- [east/2015/07/18/Saudi-arrests-431-ISIS-linked-suspects-.html](http://www.memrijttm.org/isis-fighters-to-refugees-do-not-migrate-to-france-or-germany-migrate-immediately-to-the-islamic-state.html).
72. "ISIS Fighters to Refugees: Do Not Migrate to France or Germany, 'Migrate Immediately to the Islamic State'," Jihad and Terrorism Threat Monitor, September 17, 2015, <http://www.memrijttm.org/isis-fighters-to-refugees-do-not-migrate-to-france-or-germany-migrate-immediately-to-the-islamic-state.html>.
  73. Robyn Kriel and Briana Duggan, "Al-Shabaab Faction Pledges Allegiance to ISIS," CNN.com, October 23, 2015, <http://www.cnn.com/2015/10/22/africa/al-shabaab-faction-isis/>.
  74. J.M. Berger and Jonathon Morgan, The ISIS Twitter census: Defining and describing the population of ISIS supporters on Twitter, March 2015, <http://www.brookings.edu/research/papers/2015/03/isis-twitter-census-berger-morgan>.
  75. Berger and Morgan, ISIS Twitter census.
  76. Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi, "New Islamic State Nasheed in Uyghur Language," Jihad Intel, July 7, 2015, <http://jihadintel.meforum.org/167/new-islamic-state-nasheed-in-uyghur-language>.
  77. "Al-Qaeda Leader Rejects ISIS Caliphate, Predicts Imminent 'Islamic Spring,'" Jihad and Terrorism Threat Monitor, September 10, 2015, <http://www.memrijttm.org/al-qaeda-leader-al-zawahiri-rejects-isis-caliphate-predicts-imminent-islamic-spring.html>.
  78. "Islamic State's 'caliph' lauds Iraq rebellion," Al Jazeera (Doha), July 6, 2014, <http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2014/07/islamic-state-caliph-lauds-iraq-rebellion-20147512574517772.html>.
  79. David Harris, "The Islamic State's (ISIS, ISIL) Magazine," The Clarion Project, September 10, 2014, <http://www.clarionproject.org/news/islamic-state-isis-isil-propaganda-magazine-dabiq>.
  80. Harris, The Islamic State's Magazine.
  81. Khalil al-Anani, "ISIS Enters Egypt: How Washington Must Respond," Foreign Affairs, December 4, 2014, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/middle-east/2014-12-04/isis-enters-egypt>.
  82. "Islamic State 'accepts' Boko Haram's allegiance pledge," BBC, March 13, 2015, <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-31862992>.
  83. Jon Lee Anderson, "ISIS Rises in Libya," New Yorker, August 4, 2015, <http://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/isis-rises-in-libya>.
  84. Alberto M. Fernandez, "ISIS's View of Christians Echoes that of Official Saudi Fatwas," MEMRI Daily Brief no. 46, June 1, 2015, <http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/0/8592.htm>.
  85. Derek Flood, "The Islamic State Raises Its Black Flag Over The Caucasus," Combating Terrorism Center Sentinel, June 29, 2015, <https://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/the-islamic-state-raises-its-black-flag-over-the-caucasus>.
  86. Joanna Paraszczuk, "Why Russian Propaganda Links Chechen Militants, IS, And Assad's Coastal Stronghold," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, September 14, 2015, <http://www.rferl.org/content/why-russia-propaganda-links-chechens-is-latakia/27248094.html>.

87. Michael Kugelman and Atif Jalal Ahmad, "Will ISIS Infect Bangladesh?" The National Interest, December 8, 2015, <http://nationalinterest.org/feature/will-isis-infect-south-asia-14538>.
88. Charlie Winter, "Signs of a Nascent Islamic State Province in the Philippines," War on the Rocks, May 25, 2016, <http://warontherocks.com/2016/05/signs-of-a-nascent-islamic-state-province-in-the-philippines/>.
89. Mary-Ann Russon and Jason Murdock, "Welcome to the bizarre and frightening world of Islamic State channels on Telegram," International Business Times, May 23, 2016, <http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/welcome-bizarre-frightening-world-islamic-state-channels-telegram-1561186>.
90. Aron Lund, "Strategic Implications of Assad's Victory at Kweiris," Syria in Crisis, November 10, 2015, <http://carnegieendowment.org/syriaincrisis/?fa=61941>.
91. "Syrian army 'retakes' al-Qaraytain near Palmyra from IS," Deutsche Welle, March 4, 2016, <http://www.dw.com/en/syrian-army-retakes-al-qaraytain-near-palmyra-from-is/a-19161553>.
92. Josie Ensor and Magdy Samaan, "The town nicknamed 'Little London' at the heart of Islamic State's war," Telegraph (London), January 11, 2016, <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/islamic-state/12091228/The-town-nicknamed-Little-London-at-the-heart-of-Islamic-States-war.html>.
93. Lizzie Dearden, "ISIS cuts salaries, brings in fines and releases prisoners to make up cash shortage caused by airstrikes – report," Independent (London), February 16, 2016, <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/isis-budget-cuts-iraq-syria-pay-bonuses-air-strikes-oil-militants-food-snickers-a6877226.html>.
94. Ahmed Rasheed and Stephen Kalin, "Slow gains in Anbar set pace for Iraq's anti-IS offensive," Reuters, August 6, 2015, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-anbar-idUSKCN0QB1HR20150806>.
95. Abdur Rahman Alfa Shaban, "Over 240 Libyan soldiers killed in anti-ISIS combat in Sirte," Africanews, July 12, 2016, <http://www.africanews.com/2016/07/12/over-240-libyan-soldiers-killed-in-anti-isis-combat-in-sirte/>.
96. Lorenzo Vidino, Seamus Hughes, ISIS in America: From Retweets to Raqqa, December 2015, <https://cchs.gwu.edu/isis-in-america>.
97. Ashby Jones, "Orlando Shooting Ranks Among Deadliest Attacks in U.S.," Wall Street Journal, June 12, 2016, <http://www.wsj.com/articles/orlando-shooting-ranks-among-deadliest-attacks-in-u-s-1465746043>.
98. Tore Hamming, "The Extremist Wing of the Islamic State, Jihadica," June 9, 2016, <http://www.jihadica.com/the-extremist-wing-of-the-islamic-state/>
99. Alberto Fernandez, Testimony before the Senate Committee On

- Homeland Security And Governmental Affairs, July 6, 2016, <http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/0/9304.htm>.
100. Karen Yourish, Derek Watkins and Tom Giratikan, "Where ISIS has Directed and Inspired Attacks Around the World," New York Times, March 22, 2016, <http://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2015/06/17/world/middleeast/map-isis-attacks-around-the-world.html>.
  101. Mark Thiessen, "How ISIS Smuggles Terrorists Among Syrian Refugees," Newsweek, April 27, 2016, <http://www.newsweek.com/how-isis-smuggles-terrorists-among-syrian-refugees-453039>.
  102. Brian Jenkins, "Is the surge in terrorist attacks coincidence or coordinated campaign?" The Hill, July 11, 2016, <http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/homeland-security/287182-is-the-surge-in-terrorist-attacks-coincidence-or>.
  103. Maher Chmaytelli, Stephen Kalin and Ali Abdelaty, "Islamic State calls for attacks on the West during Ramadan in audio message," Reuters, May 22, 2016, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-islamicstate-idUSKCN0YC0OG>.
  104. Lisa Daftari, "ISIS claims 5,200 victims in Ramadan campaign of terror," Fox News, July 13, 2016, <http://www.foxnews.com/world/2016/07/13/isis-claims-5200-victims-in-ramadan-campaign-terror.html>.
  105. Scott Peterson, "The state of ISIS: shrinking territory, expanding reach," Christian Science Monitor, June 12, 2017, <https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Middle-East/2017/0612/The-state-of-ISIS-shrinking-territory-expanding-reach>
  106. "The Battle for Mosul, the Story So Far," BBC, December 9, 2016, <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-37702442>
  107. Dominic Evans and Stephanie Nebehay, "Iraq Says Army Makes Gains in Grueling Mosul Battle," Reuters, December 10, 2016, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-idUSKBN13Z0G9?feedName=topNews&feedType=RSS>.
  108. Dan Lamothe, Thomas Gibbons-Neff, Laris Karklis and Tim Meko, "Battle of Mosul: How Iraqi Forces defeated the Islamic State," Washington Post, July 10, 2017, [https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/world/battle-for-mosul/?utm\\_term=.1695c8a48baf](https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/world/battle-for-mosul/?utm_term=.1695c8a48baf)
  109. Hassan Hassan, "The Rush for Raqqa Overlooks ISIS's Next Moves," The Tahrir Institute for Middle East Policy, June 4, 2017, <https://timep.org/commentary/the-rush-for-raqqa-overlooks-isis-next-moves/>
  110. Jack Moore, "ISIS in Hawaii: U.S. Soldier pledged allegiance to Baghdadi, Wanted to 'kill bunch of people,'" Newsweek, July 11, 2017, <http://www.newsweek.com/isis-us-soldier-hawaii-pledged-allegiance-634710>
  111. Lorenzo Vidino, Francesco Marone and Eva Entenmann, Fear Thy Neighbor: Radicalization and Jihadist Attacks in the West, June 2017, <https://icct.nl/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/FearThyNeighbor-Radi>

[calizationandJihadistAttacksintheWest.pdf](#)

112. Graeme Wood, "The American Climbing the Ranks of ISIS," The Atlantic, March 2017, <https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2017/03/the-american-leader-in-the-islamic-state/510872/>.